Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Review

**Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience** 



journal homepage: http://www.elsevier.com/locate/dcn

# Neural mirroring systems: Exploring the EEG mu rhythm in human infancy

#### Peter J. Marshall<sup>a,\*</sup>, Andrew N. Meltzoff<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Department of Psychology, Temple University, 1701 North 13th St, Philadelphia, PA 19087, United States
<sup>b</sup> Institute for Learning & Brain Sciences, University of Washington, Seattle, United States

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 5 July 2010 Received in revised form 20 September 2010 Accepted 20 September 2010

Keywords: Mu rhythm EEG Mirror neuron system Perception-action

#### ABSTRACT

How do human children come to understand the actions of other people? What neural systems are associated with the processing of others' actions and how do these systems develop, starting in infancy? These questions span cognitive psychology and developmental cognitive neuroscience, and addressing them has important implications for the study of social cognition. A large amount of research has used behavioral measures to investigate infants' imitation of the actions of other people; a related but smaller literature has begun to use neurobiological measures to study infants' action representation. Here we focus on experiments employing electroencephalographic (EEG) techniques for assessing mu rhythm desynchronization in infancy, and analyze how this work illuminates the links between action perception and production prior to the onset of language.

© 2010 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### Contents

1.	Introduction	111
2.	The EEG mu rhythm as an index of perception-production overlaps in adults	112
3.	The infant central rhythm as an analog to the adult mu rhythm	112
	3.1. Alpha-range rhythmic EEG activity in infancy	112
	3.2. Logical considerations in using the infant mu rhythm in the study of action processing	113
4.	Infant EEG responses to action observation	113
5.	Infant EEG responses to both action observation and execution	114
	5.1. Early childhood studies	114
	5.2. Infant studies	114
6.	Five open theoretical questions about the infant mu rhythm response	116
	6.1. Are there developmental changes in the mu rhythm response?	116
	6.2. What are the main caveats and technical constraints for clarifying the nature of the neural overlap between action	
	observation and execution in infancy?	117
	6.3. Can we build bridges between the infant neuroscience work and behavioral evidence showing the flexibility	
	of human imitation?	117
	6.4. What are the theoretical implications of the somatosensory origins of the mu rhythm?	118
	6.5. How do action experience and learning influence action perception?	119
7.	Conclusions and future directions	119
	Acknowledgements	120
	References	120

\* Corresponding author. *E-mail address:* pjmarsh@temple.edu (P.J. Marshall).

 $<sup>1878\-9293/\$</sup>$  – see front matter @ 2010 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.dcn.2010.09.001

#### 1. Introduction

Behavioral studies document that the observation and execution of human acts are closely linked in human infancy. For example, infants imitate actions they observe others perform. The existence of successful imitation indicates that infants can use the acts they perceive to generate their own matching acts: perception drives production. The human infant is a more prolific and skilled imitator than the young of any other species. Although passerine birds learn to sing like their conspecifics and certain nonhuman primates imitate particular acts (chiefly to obtain food), human infants are motivated to imitate a wide range of acts even without explicit rewards for doing so. Infant imitation serves a social-emotional function of communication and bonding. It also serves a cognitive function, as a mechanism for acquiring motor skills, causal information, and tool-use techniques. Human children do not rely exclusively on their own individual discoveries or on reward/punishment contingencies. Before language emerges, imitation is one of the chief mechanisms for early learning in Homo sapiens (Meltzoff et al., 2009).

A crucial question concerns the neural processes involved in such everyday human behavior, a topic of increasing interest as the gap is bridged between neuroscience and the study of human social interaction (Blakemore et al., 2004; Frith and Frith, 2010). The intricacy of the behavioral findings suggests that formulating a comprehensive developmental neuroscience of social learning and imitation will ultimately involve examining interactions among multiple brain systems. However, one starting point concerns basic mechanisms by which neural activation during action observation may overlap with the patterns of activation during action execution. Although this highlights just one aspect of the neural processes likely involved in human imitation, it focuses on the fundamental link between perception and production, which is pivotal to successful imitation and which is at the center of our inquiry here.

Interest among neuroscientists in perception-action coordination and imitation has long historical roots, but its visibility was boosted by the discovery of "mirror neurons," using single-cell recording techniques, in the ventral premotor cortex (F5) of macaque monkeys (di Pellegrino et al., 1992; Gallese et al., 1996; Rizzolatti et al., 1996). These neurons respond not only when a monkey carries out a particular goal-directed action on an object (e.g., grasping a peanut), but also when the monkey observes the same action being carried out by another individual. It is not well established that individual mirror neurons exist in the human brain, because single-cell recording is not possible in typically functioning people (although for a study of adult epileptic patients see Mukamel et al., 2010). Nonetheless, there is a great deal of evidence for overlaps in activation of certain brain systems during action execution and action observation in humans (e.g., Decety and Grèzes, 2006; Frith and Frith, 2010; Hari and Kujala, 2009; Rizzolatti and Craighero, 2004).

In adults, evidence for shared neural circuits for action observation and execution has derived from a variety of neuroimaging techniques including functional mag-

netic resonance imaging (fMRI), magnetoencephalography (MEG), and electroencephalography (EEG), as well as the transient disruption of cortical networks through the use of transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS). The fact that there is shared circuitry - at some level of description is not contentious. However, there is a vigorous debate about the inferences that can be drawn from the existence of such circuitry. Some investigators argue that a human "mirror neuron system" (MNS) plays an essential role in the understanding of others' actions and adults' inferences about others' mental states (Iacoboni, 2009; Rizzolatti and Craighero, 2004; Rizzolatti et al., 2001; Rizzolatti and Sinigaglia, 2010). In contrast, others suggest that many of the broad inferences that have been drawn from MNS research are poorly characterized and depend on speculations that reach too far beyond the empirical findings (Dinstein et al., 2008; Hickok, 2009; Turella et al., 2009).

This essay is not primarily aimed at the debate over a putative human MNS, and indeed, as will become evident, the analysis we provide is largely orthogonal to the debate as it is currently framed. Instead, our focus lies squarely on *developmental* issues. In an attempt to get important new developmental issues on the table - and to avoid being drowned out by the existing controversy over the nature and correct characterization of an adult MNS - we use the rhetorical strategy of largely avoiding the phrases "mirror neurons" or "MNS" with respect to humans. Instead, we prefer the phrase "neural mirroring systems" and seek to use it in a theoretically neutral way that is not wedded to single-cell mirror neurons of the type reported in the monkey work. Echoing the approach of Hari and Kujala (2009), we use this phrase as a theoretical pointer to the fact that some (as yet unspecified) neural circuitry obviously supports human behaviors involving observation-execution coordination. A pressing question is how to best characterize this neural machinery in terms of its origins and development.

A developmental focus on the neural processes connecting action observation and execution has received less empirical attention than it deserves. The fact that human infants imitate establishes that action observation and execution are already closely bound in the human preverbal period. Cognitive models of infant imitation have proposed the idea that infants have a "supramodal representation of human acts" that unites into one common framework their own acts and those they see others perform (Meltzoff and Moore, 1997). However, despite a great deal of behavioral work on infant imitation and related constructs in social-cognitive development, until recently there was very little infant neuroscience data relevant to this proposal. Although some speculations about the neuroscience of infant action processing have been offered (Del Giudice et al., 2009; Gallese et al., 2009; Heyes, 2010; Kilner and Blakemore, 2007; Lepage and Théoret, 2007), over the past few years a number of new empirical studies of infants using neuroscience techniques have appeared.

Here we focus on the newly emerging literature from developmental cognitive neuroscience that has used EEG measures to characterize overlaps in patterns of neural activity between action perception and action production in infants and young children. The approach taken in this review involves firstly grounding the developmental neuroscience work by considering related studies done with adults, and secondly analyzing the extant EEG studies that have assessed the mu rhythm as an index of action processing in infants and young children. This review and analysis provides the groundwork for a section of the essay that articulates five open theoretical questions which will hopefully serve to guide future work in this relatively new but growing area of developmental cognitive neuroscience.

### 2. The EEG mu rhythm as an index of perception-production overlaps in adults

Part of the reason for the dearth of data in human infancy concerning the neural correlates of imitation and action representation stems from the fact that the most frequently used methods for studying these in adults (fMRI and TMS) are not feasible with infants. A breakthrough came when researchers began to apply measures derived from the EEG. EEG methods have been used extensively to investigate infant cognitive and emotional development (Bell and Wolfe, 2007: de Haan, 2007: Johnson, 2010a: Nelson and Luciana, 2008). The newly emerging infant neuroscience work on action processing has capitalized both on this work and also on well-established EEG paradigms that have been used to study action representation in adults. Our focus is on the mu rhythm, which has been the primary measure of interest in the developmental and adult EEG studies of action representation. For infant work on action processing using EEG measures other than the mu rhythm, see e.g., Reid et al. (2009).

The adult EEG mu rhythm occurs in the alpha frequency range (8–13 Hz) and is typically recorded from central electrode sites (e.g., C3, Cz and C4 in the international 10–20 system of EEG electrode placement). It has long been known that the mu rhythm in adults is reduced in amplitude by movement (Gastaut et al., 1954), with more recent work clarifying the specific dynamics of mu rhythm activity prior to, during, and after voluntary movement (Pfurtscheller, 2003). The reduction in mu amplitude at central sites associated with movement onset is thought to be due to a desynchronization – a decrease in neuronal synchrony – associated with the cortical processing of movement-related information (Pfurtscheller and Lopes da Silva, 1999).

The adult mu rhythm over central sites in adults is considered to be separate from the classical posterior alpha rhythm which occurs in the same frequency band (8–13 Hz) but which tends to be strongest at occipital electrode sites and is strongly synchronized (increased in amplitude) by a reduction in ambient illumination or through eye closing. Niedermeyer (1997) summarized the contemporary view that the occipital alpha rhythm and the central mu rhythm are functionally and topographically distinct oscillations within the same "alpha-range" frequency band in adults. Unlike the occipital alpha rhythm, the mu rhythm at central regions in adults is attenuated by voluntary movement and somatosensory stimulation and is minimally affected by light/dark changes or eye closing (Kuhlman, 1978).

The established finding from adults of mu rhythm desynchronization during overt movement is, in itself, only

one piece of the puzzle. Extending the initial observations by Gastaut and Bert (1954), recent findings from the adult EEG literature have shown that the mu rhythm at central sites is also desynchronized during the observation of others' actions (Babiloni et al., 2002; Bernier et al., 2007; Calmels et al., 2006; Cochin et al., 1999; Fan et al., 2010; Muthukumaraswamy and Johnson, 2004; Muthukumaraswamy et al., 2004; Oberman et al., 2007; Perry and Bentin, 2009; Pineda et al., 2000; Streltsova et al., 2010). This recent work also builds on earlier research using MEG which demonstrated the activation of motor cortex - without concurrent muscle contractions - during the observation of another person's action (Hari et al., 1998; see also Hari, 2006). This finding sparked further investigation of the mu EEG rhythm and other related oscillations, such as the higher frequency beta rhythm. Pineda (2005, 2008) has summarized the recent literature on the adult EEG mu rhythm, including a discussion of its physiological origins as well as the role that it might play in the study of social interactions and action processing.

The findings concerning the relation of the adult mu rhythm to action processing, combined with the relative ease of collecting EEG data from infants, leads to the question of whether a mu-like rhythm is present in infancy. Emerging evidence suggests that a rhythm indeed exists in the infant EEG signal which has similar properties to the mu rhythm in adults. Although there are a number of key questions that need to be addressed (see Section 6), exploring the properties of this infant EEG rhythm may provide a useful window into the linkages between action perception and production in early human development.

### 3. The infant central rhythm as an analog to the adult mu rhythm

One starting point in the search for an infant analog of the adult mu rhythm has been to examine the development of the EEG signal across infancy, with a particular focus on unique rhythmic activity around central electrode sites, from where the adult mu rhythm is typically recorded. A second, related consideration has been to examine the functional properties of such rhythmic activity and compare them with the properties of the mu rhythm in adults. We consider both strands of research.

#### 3.1. Alpha-range rhythmic EEG activity in infancy

There is a rich history of examining the development of the EEG signal in infants and its relation to psychological development (Bell, 1998; Johnson, 2010a,b; Schmidt and Fox, 1998). This work has established the existence of infant rhythms that are functionally and topographically similar to the classical EEG rhythms in adults, such as the posterior alpha rhythm.

Early studies employed visual examination of the EEG trace to suggest that an occipital alpha-like rhythm is present in infants at a lower frequency range than in adults (Henry, 1944; Lindsley, 1938; Smith, 1941). More recent work using updated analysis techniques has solid-ified these observations: as in adults, the posterior infant rhythm varies as predicted with manipulations in ambient

lighting, but it occurs in the frequency range of 6–9 Hz in the first two years of life (Stroganova et al., 1999), compared with the 8–13 Hz range that characterizes this rhythm in adults.

In addition to an alpha-like oscillation over occipital sites which is prominent during conditions of reduced illumination, studies of the developing EEG have documented a rhythm over central sites which occurs in the same frequency range in infancy (around 6-9 Hz) but which appears to have different functional properties. In his classic work, Smith (1938, 1941) employed visual examination methods to document a distinct oscillation at a frequency of 7 Hz over central sites which could be seen in the waking EEG signal at 4 months of age. The mean frequency of this rhythm, which Smith labeled "central alpha," remained at 7 Hz until around 18 months of age, when it was present at a slightly higher frequency (8 Hz). Hagne et al. (1973) also noted a central rhythm in the EEG which was clearly visible in power spectra at a peak frequency of 6 Hz at 6 months of age.

More recent findings have further illuminated developmental changes in the infant central rhythm. One systematic investigation was carried out by Marshall et al. (2002) who examined the development of the EEG signal from infancy to early childhood in a longitudinal sample during periods of quiet attention to an abstract visual stimulus. During periods of quiet visual attention at the age points of 10, 14 and 24 months, a prominent central rhythm was clearly present in the EEG power spectra with a peak frequency of 7–8 Hz. By 51 months of age, the peak frequency of the central rhythm had shifted to 9 Hz. It is notable that at all ages a similar peak in the power spectra was not clearly discernible over the other scalp regions that were examined in this study (frontal, parietal, and occipital).

Further work has clarified the functional properties of the central EEG rhythm in infancy. As in adults, one way in which this has been done is by contrasting changes in activity at central and occipital sites in response to gualitative changes in visual stimulation. In the early observations of Smith (1941), the amplitude of the infant central rhythm was not reduced by eye-opening, but the occipital rhythm was strongly affected. More recently, the experimental work of Stroganova et al. (1999) confirmed that in contrast to the occipital rhythm, the amplitude of the central rhythm in 7- to 12-month-olds was not increased during a condition of darkness (see also Galkina and Boravova, 1996). On the basis of this evidence, Stroganova et al. (1999) suggested that the infant central rhythm in the 6-9Hz range is analogous to the adult mu rhythm (see also Stroganova and Orekhova, 2007). The developing trajectory of the peak of the early central rhythm suggests that, as with the posterior alpha rhythm, the frequency range of the infant mu band gradually increases over childhood until it reaches the adult frequency band (8–13 Hz).

Although the foregoing work suggests that the infant central rhythm is functionally distinct from the occipital alpha rhythm, and that it is likely related to the adult mu rhythm, it did not consider whether the infant mu rhythm was reactive to action execution and action observation.

### *3.2.* Logical considerations in using the infant mu rhythm in the study of action processing

For studies exploring the relation of the putative mu rhythm in infants to action processing, we suggest two logical considerations. First, it is crucial to test for similarities in the infant EEG response to both action observation and action execution. In order to forge clearer connections between the reactivity of the adult mu rhythm and the infant central rhythm, one needs to assess whether the infant rhythm is desynchronized (relative to a baseline condition) for both the perception and production of action. Testing one of these conditions alone is insufficient. Second, it is important to explore the scalp topography of infant EEG responses to action observation and execution. Information on the regional patterning of effects would help tie infant work to the adult mu rhythm findings, in which an overlap in response to action execution and observation has been reported to be specific to the central region (Muthukumaraswamy and Johnson, 2004).

Reviewed next are the studies that have specifically attempted to examine the infant mu rhythm in relation to action processing. We begin with studies that reported EEG findings only from one condition–action observation. We distinguish these from studies in which both action observation and action execution conditions have been employed. For each study, we also consider whether the scalp topography of infants' EEG responses was examined in an attempt to look for regional specificity of effects.

#### 4. Infant EEG responses to action observation

In an initial study of infant EEG responses to human actions, Nyström (2008) showed 6-month-old infants and adults videos of a person carrying out goal-directed actions (reaching for and grasping an object). The adults showed greater mu rhythm desynchronization to observing these stimuli compared with observing an inanimate stimulus (a moving dot), but there was no clear evidence of a similar differential response in the infant EEG signal. Based on the foregoing review of the development of EEG responses in infancy, one issue here is that there may be large individual differences in the presence and salience of the mu rhythm in the infant EEG at 6 months of age. It is also possible that the use of video versus live stimuli influenced the results; other studies using neuroscience measures have shown differences in infant responses to 2D versus 3D stimuli in young infants (Carver et al., 2006; Shimada and Hiraki, 2006).

In more recent work, Nyström et al. (2010) reported on EEG responses in 8-month-olds during the observation of a live experimenter performing a grasping action. Compared with the observation of a hand movement that was not directed toward a particular goal, there was a significant desynchronization in the 5–9Hz frequency band which occurred around the time that the object was grasped. This effect was quite subtle, however, lasting approximately 100 ms, and unlike other recent findings (reported below) it was only apparent after independent component analysis (ICA) had been applied to the EEG data. In terms of scalp topography, the difference between the two conditions was apparent at various electrodes across the scalp but was concentrated around the mid-central electrode (C4) in the right hemisphere.

van Elk et al. (2008) took a different approach. Rather than using goal-directed hand actions, as in much of the prior work on the mu rhythm in adults, these authors showed 14-to-16-month-olds videos of infants who were crawling or walking. Spectral power in the 7-9Hz band was more attenuated during the observation of crawling than walking. The authors suggested that this may be related to infants at this age having greater experience with crawling. Follow-up correlational analyses suggested that infants with greater crawling experience showed greater EEG desynchronization to the crawling versus the walking videos. The difference between the crawling versus walking conditions was not significant at left or right midcentral sites (C3 and C4), which are the typical electrode sites for detecting mu, and was only significant at frontal and central midline sites (FCz and Cz). This aspect of the findings is difficult to interpret, although it is possible that it relates to a suggestion in the adult literature (Pfurtscheller et al., 1997) that mu rhythm activity at C3 and C4 is primarilv responsive to hand actions, rather than actions involving other parts of the body.

Stapel et al. (2010) computed alpha-range power while 12-month-olds watched sequences showing an adult carrying out two different kinds of actions. In one sequence type, the observed actions were ordinary (e.g., lifting a cup to the mouth), and in the other sequence type, the observed actions were unusual (e.g., lifting a mobile phone to the mouth, instead of placing it on the ear). Power in a narrow frequency band (7.5-8.3 Hz) was significantly lower at fronto-central and mid-frontal sites during the observation of unusual actions compared with ordinary actions. The authors interpreted this as showing a greater desynchronization of the mu rhythm in response to actions which have end-points that differ from what might normally be expected to happen. This inference raises a number of questions. First, it is not clear whether the frontal distribution of the observed effect reflects differences in mu rhythm activity, since an action execution condition was not included which could have clarified the characteristics of the mu response. Second, the notion that observing more unusual actions would be associated with greater desynchronization of the mu rhythm is not altogether consistent with the suggestion that the infant mu rhythm is more desynchronized when infants observe actions with which they have more extensive experience (van Elk et al., 2008).

The studies of Nyström (2008), Nyström et al. (2010), van Elk et al. (2008), and Stapel et al. (2010) provide useful insights into the reactivity of the infant EEG to action observation. However, returning to our logical considerations, it should be noted that although these studies included a consideration of scalp topography during action observation, they did not include an action execution condition. Without such a condition, it is difficult to firmly link the findings to arguments about developmental aspects of a neural overlap between action observation and action execution. We next consider the developmental EEG studies which tested both action observation and action execution conditions.

### 5. Infant EEG responses to both action observation and execution

#### 5.1. Early childhood studies

Prior to the appearance of studies in infants, a small number of studies using older children examined mu rhythm suppression during both action observation and action execution conditions. In one of the first, Fecteau et al. (2004) used a subdural electrode grid to record EEG from a 36-month-old child with epilepsy who was awaiting neurosurgery. They examined two conditions; while the child drew with her right hand and while she watched an adult carry out a similar drawing action. The main finding was that alpha-range power at two electrodes over somatosensory cortex showed significant decreases in both conditions, relative to a resting baseline in which the child sat quietly with her eyes open.

This preliminary work was followed by a larger study of older children (mean age 8 years) by Lepage and Théoret (2006) who recorded scalp EEG during observation of repetitive hand actions which were either goal-directed (a grasp) or not (moving a flat hand). Observation of the grasping action was associated with greater mu rhythm desynchronization at central sites compared with observation of the flat hand movements. This study also included an action execution condition, with children's execution of hand grasps of an object being associated with a significant desynchronization of the mu rhythm over central sites, compared with the baseline epoch as well as compared with the two observation conditions (observing a grasp or observing a flat hand). Two points are noteworthy. First, the magnitude of mu desynchronization during action execution was much greater than during action observation. Second, analyses were only reported for central electrode sites and thus did not allow for a consideration of the scalp topography of the EEG response.

#### 5.2. Infant studies

Southgate et al. (2009) reported significant desynchronization of what they called "sensorimotor alpha" (i.e., the mu rhythm) in the EEG of 9-month-old infants while they reached toward and grasped objects (small toys) that were presented through closed curtains. The desynchronization in the EEG response was present over a cluster of central-parietal sites during action execution, and reflected a reduction in amplitude during action execution relative to a 200 ms baseline epoch, which began 1000 ms prior to the onset of the infant's reaching action. The use of this temporally separate baseline was presumably meant to minimize the potential contamination of the baseline by EEG activity related to motor preparation.

For the analysis of infants' EEG responses to action observation, the specific frequency between 6 and 13 Hz which showed the maximum desynchronization during infant motor production (reaching) was identified for each infant. Individualized frequency bands were computed which extended 1 Hz above and below this peak frequency. These individual-specific bands were then used during the analysis of EEG from epochs in which infants observed actions being carried out. The use of individualized frequency bands helps compensate for potential individual differences in the frequency of the mu rhythm, although the actual variability between infants may be relatively limited. Although Southgate et al. (2009) did not report the frequency distribution of their mu bands, a second study using similar methods (Southgate et al., 2010) reported that the frequency band was either 6–8 Hz or 7–9 Hz for the majority (17/22) of infants, with the bands for the remaining participants being at slightly higher frequency ranges.

Southgate et al. (2009) analyzed changes in EEG responses during infants' observation of actions carried out by a hand which reached for and grasped an object lying on the stage floor. There were curtains around the stage which initially opened to reveal the object (prior to the hand's appearance) and then closed after the object had been grasped by the hand. Relative to a preceding baseline, there was a small but significant desynchronization during the action observation condition. Further analyses suggested that this decease began when the curtains were opening, prior to the onset of observed movement of the hand. This finding might complicate the interpretation of the results (since the response occurs before infants observed the relevant motor act), but Southgate et al. (2009) suggest that it reflected infants' learning to predict the impending action based on the curtain movement. This interpretation was supported by supplementary analyses suggesting that the desynchronization to the curtain opening was not present in the first three trials of the observation protocol, but appeared after that point.

Southgate et al. (2010) used similar methods in a second study of 9-month-olds that manipulated the stimulus in a fine-tuned way. They reported that compared with the movement of a flat, turned-up hand, EEG desynchronization was greater during observation of a reaching hand in a grasping posture, even when the outcome of the hand action was not seen. Consistent with the interpretation of their prior study, and in line with Csibra (2007), this finding was seen as reflecting infants' prediction of the motor program that would be needed to achieve the goal or end-state of the action (i.e., grasping). In order to control for familiarity effects, two other conditions were also contrasted for which the occluder was not present and in which the hand (either as a flat hand or a mimed grasp) moved toward the stage and came to rest on it. No significant difference in EEG desynchronization was observed between these conditions.

Returning to the two logical considerations specified earlier, the first concerned the need to include both action observation and execution conditions. By including both conditions, the studies of Southgate et al. (2009, 2010) advance our understanding beyond the prior work with infants. The second logical consideration concerned the need for analyzing the scalp distribution of EEG responses. In this respect it is notable that their statistical results in these studies were reported only for one cluster of electrodes straddling central and parietal scalp regions and thus detailed scalp topography information is not available.

Marshall et al. (2010) attempted to satisfy both logical considerations simultaneously by examining infants' EEG responses across a range of scalp regions during both action execution and action observation conditions. In formulating a suitable task we capitalized on paradigms and stimuli that have proven useful in assessing infant action imitation. The action was a punctate goal-directed act, specifically a button press on a custom-made button box which triggered a short electronic melody (see Fig. 1). Previous work had shown that 14-month-olds would quietly watch such an act and also imitate it themselves (Meltzoff, 1988), thus demonstrating an observation-execution network at the behavioral level. The experimental question was whether infant mu rhythm desynchronization could be detected during the observation as well as the execution of this action

We examined EEG reactivity to both perception and production, relative to baseline epochs preceding each trial in which infants viewed simple visual patterns. The reactivity of the EEG rhythm in the 6–9 Hz range over central electrode sites (Marshall et al., 2002) was the focus of the study, although in line with our emphasis on elucidating the scalp topography of the infant EEG response, we also analyzed activity in the same band over frontal, parietal, and occipital scalp regions. The analyses were time-locked to the culmination of the goal-directed action, with the analysis epoch extending 500 ms before and after the button press.

As predicted from the adult work, there was a significant desynchronization over the central region (electrodes





C3/Cz/C4) during epochs in which infants executed the button press act. There was also a significant desynchronization at central sites when infants observed an adult perform the same act. We extended our analyses to a range of other scalp regions and found that although the reduction in 6-9Hz band power during action observation extended beyond central sites (to frontal and parietal regions), the significant desynchronization during action execution was specific to central sites. This finding that the central region was the only region in which there was a common desynchronization of 6-9 Hz band power during both action execution and observation is congruent with work on the adult mu rhythm, in which similar regional specificity has been reported (Muthukumaraswamy and Johnson, 2004). Our findings using a goal-directed task (button-press action) further suggest that mu rhythm desynchronization in infants, as in adults, occurs to intentional actions that extend beyond the biologically relevant act of grasping.

### 6. Five open theoretical questions about the infant mu rhythm response

We have summarized findings suggesting that the 6–9 Hz EEG rhythm at central sites reflects the infant mu rhythm, and is a candidate measure for studying the neural processes involved in infants' action processing. Here we suggest five open questions that are relevant to constructing a more comprehensive theoretical base about the measurement and meaning of mu rhythm desynchronization in infancy, and its potential connection to infant imitation and other aspects of infant social cognition.

### 6.1. Are there developmental changes in the mu rhythm response?

In compiling the infant EEG studies to date, one can discern signs of a developmental change in the magnitude of mu desynchronization. Consider first the data from action execution. In the study of older children (mean age of 8 years), Lepage and Théoret (2006) reported that the mean extent of desynchronization of mu power at central sites during execution of a hand grasp relative to a baseline epoch was around 60%, which is similar to that reported for adults (Muthukumaraswamy et al., 2004). Marshall et al.'s (2010) work with 14-month-old infants, found a much smaller decrease in power (around 12%) during action execution, relative to a baseline in which the infants looked at an abstract visual pattern. In the Southgate et al. (2009) study with 9-month-old infants, the extent of desynchronization during reaching compared with a baseline epoch just prior to reaching also appears to be small relative to the work with older children and adults (around 10%).

Intriguingly, there are similar differences for the observation of others' actions. Lepage and Théoret's (2006) work with older children showed a desynchronization of around 25% during action observation relative to baseline, which is again consistent with adult work (Muthukumaraswamy et al., 2004). Marshall et al. (2010) found a smaller decrease

(around 14%) in band power at central sites when 14month-olds observed the adult's action. In the Southgate et al. (2009) study of 9-month-olds, the extent of desynchronization during action observation appears to be even smaller (around 5%).

If these changes in the magnitude of the mu response indicate a genuine developmental increase in activity of a neural system subserving action perception–production maps, it would be of considerable theoretical interest. We note, however, that at present there are differences between the studies that make a definitive interpretation difficult. For example, the Marshall et al. (2010) procedure involved a socially interactive, reciprocal imitation protocol with a live experimenter, rather than the blocked presentation of execution and observation conditions (with no give-and-take turn-taking) that was used by Southgate et al. (2009). It is possible that the socially interactive nature of our protocol induced greater EEG desynchronization during action observation.

A direct comparison of the extant studies is further complicated by differences in other methodological details, such as the specific frequency band used, the algorithms employed to compute mu amplitude, the scalp regions analyzed, and the temporal epochs examined. More generally, the variations in these details present a significant issue for constructing a comprehensive picture of the nature and properties of the infant mu rhythm response. Another relevant factor is that there appears to be a great deal of individual variability in the infant mu response, which may partly be a function of the relatively low numbers of trials that are inherent in infant EEG work relative to work with older children and adults.

Two theoretical issues also merit attention. The first concerns the possible emergence of the infant mu rhythm at ages younger than those tested so far. Some of the descriptive work on the infant mu rhythm has suggested that a prominent mu peak is present in the EEG power spectrum in the second half of the first year of life, but not before (Hagne et al., 1973; Marshall et al., 2002). However, the lack of a visual peak in the power spectrum noted in this work does not preclude the possibility that a low-amplitude mu rhythm is present in the first six months of life. In this respect, the requisite studies of EEG responses to action execution and action observation have not yet been carried out with younger infants. Careful studies in the first 6 months of life are needed which comport to the logical requirements outlined earlier (Section 3.2).

Another related issue concerns hemispheric asymmetries in the mu rhythm response to action observation and action execution. The adult literature on the mu rhythm shows inconsistencies (see e.g., Muthukumaraswamy et al., 2004; Perry and Bentin, 2009; Streltsova et al., 2010), and findings from infants are also not clear. For instance, Southgate et al. (2009) reported lateralization of the infant mu response for observation but not execution, but Marshall et al. (2010) found bilateral activation for both conditions. One possible pointer for future investigation comes from work in adults which suggests that lateralization of the mu response may change from early to late stages of action processing (Crone et al., 1998), a possibility which could be further examined in infancy.

## 6.2. What are the main caveats and technical constraints for clarifying the nature of the neural overlap between action observation and execution in infancy?

As documented above, recent studies from our own laboratories and others have identified a common desynchronization of the infant mu rhythm to action observation and execution. However, findings of regional overlaps between patterns of neural activation via EEG are not, by themselves, sufficient to infer activation of the same underlying neural systems. Here we raise three interrelated issues which span both adult and infant studies using EEG measures.

The first concerns the functional specificity of changes in alpha-range power over central sites. Given that EEG desynchronization in the alpha frequency range can be induced across multiple scalp regions by the engagement of general attentional or effortful processes (Klimesch, 1999), it is important to establish that changes at central sites reflect changes in the mu rhythm rather than being part of a generalized suppression of alpha-range power across the scalp. This issue is not restricted to infancy studies and indeed runs through some recent work on the mu rhythm in adults (e.g., Perry et al., 2010). One related possibility is that volume conduction from other regions contributes to apparent changes in mu power at central sites, which can also make it difficult to establish the functional specificity of such changes. Such considerations make it particularly important for studies to present analyses from a range of scalp regions. The use of Laplacian reference configurations which account for the activity of surrounding electrodes may also be of assistance here, and although these have been used in a few studies of the adult mu rhythm (e.g., Muthukumaraswamy and Johnson, 2004), they have not been utilized in developmental research.

The second issue relates to other difficulties in interpreting changes in mu power at central electrode sites. Work in adults has suggested that changes in oscillatory EEG activity reflect the recruitment of complex combinations of global and local processing networks, which can even be intermixed within the alpha frequency band over the same scalp region (Andrew and Pfurtscheller, 1997). Moreover, in adults, the mu frequency range can be subdivided into upper and lower bands, which have different functional properties (Pfurtscheller, 2003). To this point, developmental studies have not examined these potential complexities.

The third issue comes from suggestions in the adult cognitive neuroscience literature that newer, more complex test paradigms (e.g., crossmodal adaptation or repetition suppression protocols) may provide more stringent tests of shared activation than the procedures used to date (e.g., Dinstein, 2008). The logic behind this suggestion is that activation of brain areas with putative mirroring properties should show adaptation across repeated presentations of the same action, regardless of whether that action is executed or observed. Adult neuroimaging work using fMRI has begun to use such approaches (Chong et al., 2008; Dinstein et al., 2007; Kilner et al., 2009), although there is some debate about the merits of this method as a test of mirroring activity. No relevant EEG work on crossmodal adaptation of the mu rhythm response has been carried out, either in adults or developmentally.

To this point, developmental examinations of the mu rhythm have not engaged with the three foregoing issues; future work should rectify this, a process which could begin by better integrating developmental findings with the cognitive neuroscience literature on the mu rhythm in adults. What may also assist is a deeper engagement by developmental scientists studying mu with the neurophysiological literature on the properties of sensorimotor EEG rhythms from the perspective of motor control (e.g., MacKay, 2004).

There are also technical advances that are likely to further our understanding of the infant mu rhythm response. New MEG technologies adapted for use with infants (Imada et al., 2006; Kuhl, 2010) promise to provide much more specific information about the functional properties and the neural generators of the infant mu rhythm, as has been the case for the adult mu rhythm (Hari and Salmelin, 1997). Near-infrared spectroscopy is also emerging as a candidate technique in infancy (Gervain et al., 2010), but has not been much used to study action processing beyond an initial, exploratory study by Shimada and Hiraki (2006).

Finally, we note a caveat and challenge faced by developmental researchers who are investigating the mu rhythm. The propensity for infants to move during experimental protocols raises particular issues for all neuroscience techniques, including EEG studies of the mu rhythm. Although studies with infants have generally excluded trials in which participants performed overt movements, it will be helpful for future work to seek improved methods to rule out subtle movements (such as the use of tilt sensors, as in Stapel et al., 2010) or even latent muscle contraction. In some studies of adults, but not all, the latter issue has been addressed by measuring electromyographic (EMG) activity during action observation (Muthukumaraswamy et al., 2004), but to date this has not been done with infants.

#### 6.3. Can we build bridges between the infant neuroscience work and behavioral evidence showing the flexibility of human imitation?

A key question concerns whether the mu rhythm response to action observation varies according to the specific bodily transformations used by the infant: Would the mu rhythm be equally responsive to conditions in which different movements are used to achieve the same goal? This question relates to issues in the ongoing debate in the adult cognitive neuroscience literature concerning a putative adult human MNS. Two particular issues in this debate concern the sensitivity of such a system to the goal of an act versus the specific movements used to achieve that goal (for disparate views see Csibra, 2007; Hamilton et al., 2007; Rizzolatti and Sinigaglia, 2010), and more generally the role of top-down influences and modulation by social, cognitive, and contextual factors, rather than direct "motor resonance."

This issue is particularly relevant to developmental scientists, given the extensive literature on infant imitative learning and the ultimate aim of connecting behavioral, cognitive, and neuroscience perspectives on development. Behavioral studies show that a variety of specific factors influence whether young children imitate the precise body transformation they observe (the "means" used or "how something is done") versus the goal of the act. Behavioral studies also indicate that human children are flexible imitators and not slavish or rote copiers; rather than an automatic echoing of what is in the visual field, there appears to be a good deal of top-down regulation of who, when, and what infants imitate.

Four examples will suffice. First, imitation of the specific bodily transformations occurs in young infants (Meltzoff and Moore, 1997), but in slightly older children it is more likely when the goal of an act is unclear or difficult for the child to discern (e.g., Bekkering et al., 2000; Gattis et al., 2002; Gleissner et al., 2000; Williamson and Markman, 2006) or when children see actions performed by a socially engaging adult who seems to be showing them *how* to perform a novel act (e.g., Gergely et al., 2002; Meltzoff, 1988).

Second, infants are not only sensitive to both the means used and the goal obtained, but they also can abstract and re-enact human goals when they are *inferred* and not directly seen or achieved. For example, in one study an adult struggled to pull apart a dumbbell-shaped object but was unable to do so because his hands slipped off the sides as if the object was stuck (Meltzoff, 1995). The object remained unchanged. Infants saw a pattern of three attempts to pull apart the object. When they were given the object themselves infants adopted different means from that used by the adult; they wrapped their fingers securely around the ends and pulled it apart (something they had not seen). They did not imitate what the adult actually did, but what he "was intending to do" – the goal of the act, not the literal behavior itself.

Third, children can imitate from memory after performing intervening motor acts between observation and execution. This temporal flexibility raises questions about theoretical appeals to direct "resonance" mechanisms. In one study, investigators showed young children how to open a drawer using an innovative technique (Williamson et al., 2008). Children at first tried their own usual means, but when they failed (as assured by the experimental setup), they used their memory of the adult's act. Thus they at first rejected the adult's act. After performing an intervening act and failing, they imitated from memory. This is related to the powerful phenomenon of deferred imitation in infancy. In the "observation-only" test paradigm for deferred imitation, infants are confined to observing a goaldirected act at Time 1 but are not given the object to touch or handle. After a delay, they return to the laboratory and are presented with the object to pick up for the first time. The results show that infants can imitate after a week's delay, performing the act from long-term memory, despite that fact that the adult is now sitting passively and there is no action in the visual field with which to "resonate" (Meltzoff, 1988).

Fourth, infants can inhibit their imitative responding. One study showed that imitation of a goal-directed act was modulated as a function of the emotional response that the act elicited in a third-party observer. Infants witnessed that when an adult experimenter performed the act, an adult observer reacted with negative emotion. This emotion was not directed towards the infant and was not contingent on their actions; the infant was simply observing the adult-adult social interaction. The results showed that infants self-regulated their subsequent imitation. They were loathe to imitate the act as long as the observer was visually monitoring the infant's behavior (Repacholi et al., 2008). Infants selectively chose when it was propitious to imitate based on a conjunction of the emotional history of the observer and whether that observer could visually monitor the infant's response.

All this behavioral research on child development raises two clusters of questions for future neuroscience studies-one concerning top-down influences and the other concerning the aspects of the display ("means or goals") to which the mu rhythm responds. Future research in infants and adults alike will need to isolate whether mu desynchronization during action observation reflects the precise bodily transform used, or whether it reflects an alternative set of movements that could accomplish the same goal. One relevant proposal comes from Southgate et al. (2010), who suggested that the infant mu rhythm response during infants' observation of ongoing actions reflects "motor system activation" which has a predictive guality. This interpretation grows from Csibra's (2007) ideas about neural systems which predict the consequences of other's actions without necessarily mirroring the movements of the actor (see also de Vignemont and Haggard, 2008; Jacob, 2008; Prinz, 2006). However, at this point the EEG research has not allowed for an effective separation of means and goals between action observation and action execution, leaving the extant mu rhythm findings open to multiple interpretations in both infants and adults (see also Chaminade et al., 2002; Gazzola et al., 2007; Jastorff et al., 2010 for discussion of similar issues in adult fMRI and PET work). It is also possible that the infant mu response may be too limited to address such subtleties.

Regarding top-down influences, future studies will need to take into account that although some form of automatic and direct resonance with a visual stimulus may occur in human infants, it is not clear that this notion is sufficient, or maximally helpful, in our attempts to understand the selective, flexible, memory-based imitation that composes the imitative prowess of the human young, and their choices about what, when, and how to imitate (see Meltzoff, 2007a,b for discussion). A deeper examination of these issues is highly relevant for theories of action representation, imitation, and how infants learn causal means-end skills from observing experts in their culture.

### 6.4. What are the theoretical implications of the somatosensory origins of the mu rhythm?

In the literature from adults and infants on EEG responses to action observation, changes in mu rhythm amplitude have often been characterized as indexing "motor activation." However, as noted by Southgate et al. (2009), how the mu rhythm relates to the activity of the motor system is not well understood. It is relevant that historical accounts of the mu rhythm have long noted its

relation with somatosensory activation (Chatrian et al., 1959; Kuhlman, 1978). Links between the mu rhythm and the somatosensory system have been further strengthened by recent studies from adults which have used concurrent EEG/fMRI recording or MEG localization methods to show that the EEG mu rhythm reflects activity in (and likely originates in) primary somatosensory cortex (Formaggio et al., 2008; Hari and Salmelin, 1997; Oishi et al., 2007; Ritter et al., 2009; Yuan et al., 2010).

Future work should be directed towards exploring the connections between the mu rhythm, motor system activity, and somatosensory processing. For example, there is an increasingly large body of research showing that activity in primary somatosensory cortex – from where the mu rhythm seems to originate – is heavily influenced by top-down factors (Blakemore et al., 1998), suggesting complex, bidirectional connections between the somatosensory system and a variety of other neurocognitive systems, not only the motor system *per se* (Dijkerman and de Haan, 2007; Longo et al., 2010).

Recent work on how mu desynchronization relates to action processing has taken a particular approach to framing the somatosensory origins of the mu rhythm in the context of its use as an index of motor system activation. According to this view, changes in mu rhythm amplitude index the downstream modulation of somatosensory cortex by activity in areas of motor cortex, particularly premotor areas (Pineda, 2005). In support of this assumption, there is evidence from the adult literature showing the modulation of the somatosensory system by motor system activity during action planning and execution (Voss et al., 2006, 2008).

We suggest that another role for the somatosensory system has been overlooked or downplayed, and that it may be important to understanding the utility of this rhythm (see also Pineda, 2008). One impetus for our suggestion comes from the neuroimaging work in adults by Gazzola and Keysers (2009), who found consistent activation of primary somatosensory cortex across both action execution and observation conditions. These authors argued that this activation during action observation may reflect the simulation of the proprioceptive and tactile consequences of observed actions (see also Keysers et al., 2010). Also in the adult literature, activation of somatosensory cortex has been noted during the observation of tactile stimulation of another person (Blakemore et al., 2005; Keysers et al., 2004).

Further examination of how the mu rhythm response relates to the proprioceptive and tactile (somatosensory) consequences of observed actions may prompt more nuanced thinking in both the adult and infant literatures. With regard to developmental work, it is notable that one theory of infant imitation has emphasized the role of somatosensation (particularly proprioception) in the intermodal mapping of the observed acts of others onto one's own bodily acts (Meltzoff and Moore, 1997). Although connecting these considerations to the infant mu rhythm is speculative at this point, this possibility merits further consideration and may eventually lead us to learn that the infant mu response reflects more than motor system activation alone.

### 6.5. How do action experience and learning influence action perception?

An enduring issue for theories of action representation concerns the role of an observer's prior self-experience. Work with adults using a range of methodologies from cognitive psychology has explored the ways in which experience with specific actions influences the perception of those actions when performed by others. A variety of behavioral evidence has suggested that the perceptual processes involved during the viewing of others' actions vary according to the observer's experience with those actions (e.g., Schütz-Bosbach and Prinz, 2007). From a neuroscience perspective, adult fMRI work has shown that the level of activation of premotor cortex during action observation is positively related to the observer's expertise with performing the action (Calvo-Merino et al., 2005, 2006; Cross et al., 2006). However, there are some inconsistencies in this literature when it comes to adult EEG work on the mu rhythm. For instance, although some EEG findings align with the foregoing fMRI results (Marshall et al., 2009; Orgs et al., 2008), a recent finding from adults suggests that increased expertise with actions is associated with less desynchronization of alpha-range rhythms, including the central mu rhythm, during observation of those actions (Babiloni et al., 2010).

Turning to developmental questions, various proposals (based on behavioral data) have emphasized the influence of infants' first-person experience with behaviors on their processing of those behaviors when they are subsequently observed (e.g., Kuhl and Meltzoff, 1982; Meltzoff and Brooks, 2008; Sommerville et al., 2005; Woodward et al., 2009). There is very little neuroscience research on this issue, but some work is emerging. As noted earlier, van Elk et al. (2008) reported that infants with more crawling experience showed greater EEG desynchronization to watching videos of crawling versus walking infants. Although Nyström et al. (2010) did not test a variety of ages, they speculated that the 8-month-olds in their study may have shown mu rhythm desynchronization to a grasping action because they had themselves mastered the production of the same kind of action. Further infant studies that combine EEG measures with individual differences in action experience are clearly needed in order to better evaluate such suggestions.

On the other side of the coin, emerging work in the developmental neurosciences will need to consider that infants can imitate novel actions (Meltzoff, 1988). Thus, a neural system linking observation and execution cannot be limited *only* to well-practiced habits for which specific associative links have been built up. One key here will be to integrate a developmental neuroscience perspective with existing cognitive models that have posited the notion of an "act space" by which the generative capacity of human imitation – for example, the imitative learning of new skills and routines – could be realized (Meltzoff and Moore, 1997).

#### 7. Conclusions and future directions

We have reviewed research which suggests that a rhythm in the infant EEG resembles the adult mu rhythm

in terms of its topography and function. We have analyzed what is currently known about the reactivity of this rhythm to action observation and execution in infants, and have outlined a number of open theoretical questions concerning the nature and function of the infant mu rhythm response. The literature in this area is still rather small, although it is a topic which promises to be one of the more rapidly growing areas in developmental social-cognitive neuroscience. If carefully conducted, future studies of infants involving EEG and related methods such as MEG have the potential to significantly advance our understanding of the fundamental links between action perception and action production and their ontogenesis.

Looking ahead, issues relevant to learning and development are crucial. In particular, a detailed examination is needed of how neural mirroring systems are engendered and transformed by two types of behavioral experience: (a) self-generated actions (watching oneself produce hand movements and other goal-directed acts) and (b) experiencing contingent social interaction (seeing a caretaker mirror one's own acts, e.g., in reciprocal imitation games, Meltzoff, 2007a). It is likely that both seeing oneself act, as well as watching others' responses, play interwoven developmental roles.

By combining neuroscientific and behavioral studies with a developmental perspective we will enhance our understanding of the representation of action. Such work will also address a central question in developmental science: What neural processes allow humans to accelerate learning about the material and social world by watching the actions of our conspecifics? Human beings learn not only through temporal contingencies which bind actions and their consequences (conditioning), we also learn by proxy, watching the acts of others in order to formulate our own action plans via imitation. This fundamental learning process depends on links between perception and production, which connect self and other prior to language, and indeed support language learning (Meltzoff et al., 2009).

Further work is clearly needed to tie the nascent findings in developmental cognitive neuroscience to the large behavioral literature on perception–action coordination and imitation in infancy. The type of research that is needed is not well characterized as a search for the "neural mechanisms explaining the behavior." This kind of phrasing suggests a unidirectional view of brain–behavior relations (for a nuanced discussion of the construct of mechanism in neuroscience, see Craver, 2007). Instead, neuroscience data could be seen as reflecting a different level of analysis with no more explanatory power than other levels such as behavioral or cognitive levels (Miller and Keller, 2000) – although even that view does not capture the full dynamic complexity of the brain–body–environment interface (Marshall, 2009).

Moreover, the bidirectional influence of brain and behavior can be seen to influence both the development of infants and the development of theories. Regarding the former, it is not only that neural development drives behavior, but that behavior itself provides experience and input that organizes and influences biological plasticity and change (e.g., Gottlieb, 2007; Greenough et al., 1987). Regarding the latter, although neuroscience often enriches our understanding of behavior, it could be argued that the behavioral evidence is often in advance of, and heavily influences, the neuroscience work (Hatfield, 2000). For instance, before related neuroscience work was available, the behavioral data on infant imitation suggested the preverbal coupling between action perception and production in the human case (Meltzoff and Moore, 1997). Indeed, infant imitation, visually guided reaching, and social turn-taking all illustrate perception-production links, and suggest specific hypotheses and constraints for the elucidation of the neural processes that support them. As this search for neural processes continues, a theoretical stance which recognizes the dynamic, bidirectional influences between brain and behavior, as well as the crucial importance of learning and development, will ultimately be more productive than less integrative approaches.

#### Acknowledgements

This work was supported by NSF grants BCS-0642404 (PJM) and SBE-0354453 (ANM), and NIH grant HD-22514 (ANM). We thank D. Liu for helpful comments on an earlier draft. The views expressed in this article do not necessarily reflect those of NSF or NIH.

#### References

- Andrew, C., Pfurtscheller, G., 1997. On the existence of different alpha band rhythms in the hand area of man. Neurosci. Lett. 222, 103–106.
- Babiloni, C., Babiloni, F., Carducci, F., Cincotti, F., Cocozza, G., Del Percio, C., Moretti, D.V., Rossini, P.M., 2002. Human cortical electroencephalography (EEG) rhythms during the observation of simple aimless movements: a high-resolution EEG study. NeuroImage 17, 559–572.
- Babiloni, C., Marzano, N., Infarinato, F., Iacoboni, M., Rizza, G., Aschieri, P., Cibelli, G., Soricelli, A., Eusebi, F., Del Percio, C., 2010. "Neural efficiency" of experts' brain during judgment of actions: a high-resolution EEG study in elite and amateur karate athletes. Behav. Brain Res. 207, 466–475.
- Bekkering, H., Wohlschläger, A., Gattis, M., 2000. Imitation of gestures in children is goal-directed. Q. J. Exp. Psychol. 53A, 153–164.
- Bell, M.A., 1998. The ontogeny of the EEG during infancy and childhood: implications for cognitive development. In: Garreau, B. (Ed.), Neuroimaging in Child Neuropsychiatric Disorders. Springer, Berlin, pp. 97–111.
- Bell, M.A., Wolfe, C.D., 2007. The use of the electroencephalogram in research on cognitive development. In: Schmidt, L.A., Segalowitz, S.J. (Eds.), Developmental Psychophysiology: Theory, Systems, and Methods. Cambridge University Press, New York, pp. 150–170.
- Bernier, R., Dawson, G., Webb, S., Murias, M., 2007. EEG mu rhythm and imitation impairments in individuals with autism spectrum disorder. Brain Cogn. 64, 228–237.
- Blakemore, S.-J., Bristow, D., Bird, G., Frith, C., Ward, J., 2005. Somatosensory activations during the observation of touch and a case of vision-touch synaesthesia. Brain 128, 1571–1583.
- Blakemore, S.-J., Winston, J.S., Frith, U., 2004. Social cognitive neuroscience: where are we heading? Trends Cogn. Sci. 8, 216–222.
- Blakemore, S.J., Wolpert, D.M., Frith, C.D., 1998. Central cancellation of self-produced tickle sensation. Nat. Neurosci. 1, 635–640.
- Calmels, C., Holmes, P., Jarry, G., Hars, M., Lopez, E., Paillard, A., Stam, C.J., 2006. Variability of EEG synchronization prior to and during observation and execution of a sequential finger movement. Hum. Brain Mapp. 27, 251–266.
- Calvo-Merino, B., Glaser, D.E., Grèzes, J., Passingham, R.E., Haggard, P., 2005. Action observation and acquired motor skills: an fMRI study with expert dancers. Cereb. Cortex 15, 1243–1249.
- Calvo-Merino, B., Grèzes, J., Glaser, D.E., Passingham, R.E., Haggard, P., 2006. Seeing or doing? Influence of visual and motor familiarity in action observation. Curr. Biol. 16, 1905–1910.
- Carver, L.J., Meltzoff, A.N., Dawson, G., 2006. Event-related potential (ERP) indices of infants' recognition of familiar and unfamiliar objects in two and three dimensions. Dev. Sci. 9, 51–62.

- Chaminade, T., Meltzoff, A.N., Decety, J., 2002. Does the end justify the means? A PET exploration of the mechanisms involved in human imitation. NeuroImage 15, 318–328.
- Chatrian, G.E., Petersen, M.C., Lazarte, J.A., 1959. The blocking of the rolandic wicket rhythm and some central changes related to movement. Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol. 11, 497–510.
- Chong, T.T., Cunnington, R., Williams, M.A., Kanwisher, N., Mattingley, J.B., 2008. fMRI adaptation reveals mirror neurons in human inferior parietal cortex. Curr. Biol. 18, 1576–1580.
- Cochin, S., Barthelemy, C., Roux, S., Martineau, J., 1999. Observation and execution of movement: similarities demonstrated by quantified electroencephalography. Eur. J. Neurosci. 11, 1839–1842.
- Craver, C.F., 2007. Explaining the Brain: Mechanisms and the Mosaic Unity of Neuroscience. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Crone, N.E., Miglioretti, D.L., Gordon, B., Sieracki, J.M., Wilson, M.T., Uematsu, S., Lesser, R.P., 1998. Functional mapping of human sensorimotor cortex with electrocorticographic spectral analysis. I. Alpha and beta event-related desynchronization. Brain 121, 2271–2299.
- Cross, E.S., Hamilton, A.F., Grafton, S.T., 2006. Building a motor simulation de novo: observation of dance by dancers. NeuroImage 31, 1257–1267.
- Csibra, G., 2007. Action mirroring and action understanding: an alternative account. In: Haggard, P., Rosetti, Y., Kawato, M. (Eds.), Sensorimotor Foundations of Higher Cognition: Attention and Performance, vol. XXII. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 435–459.
- de Haan, M. (Ed.), 2007. Infant EEG and Event-related Potentials. Psychology Press, New York.
- de Vignemont, F., Haggard, P., 2008. Action observation and execution: what is shared? Soc. Neurosci. 3, 421–433.
- Decety, J., Grèzes, J., 2006. The power of simulation: imagining one's own and other's behavior. Brain Res. 1079, 4–14.
- Del Giudice, M., Manera, V., Keysers, C., 2009. Programmed to learn? The ontogeny of mirror neurons. Dev. Sci. 12, 350–363.
- di Pellegrino, G., Fadiga, L., Fogassi, L., Gallese, V., Rizzolatti, G., 1992. Understanding motor events: a neurophysiological study. Exp. Brain Res. 91, 176–180.
- Dijkerman, H.C., de Haan, E.H., 2007. Somatosensory processes subserving perception and action. Behav. Brain Sci. 30, 189–201.
- Dinstein, I., 2008. Human cortex: reflections of mirror neurons. Curr. Biol. 18, R956–R959.
- Dinstein, I., Hasson, U., Rubin, N., Heeger, D.J., 2007. Brain areas selective for both observed and executed movements. J. Neurophysiol. 98, 1415–1427.
- Dinstein, I., Thomas, C., Behrmann, M., Heeger, D.J., 2008. A mirror up to nature. Curr. Biol. 18, R13–R18.
- Fan, Y.T., Decety, J., Yang, C.Y., Liu, J.L., Cheng, Y., 2010. Unbroken mirror neurons in autism spectrum disorders. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 51, 981–988.
- Fecteau, S., Carmant, L., Tremblay, C., Robert, M., Bouthillier, A., Théoret, H., 2004. A motor resonance mechanism in children? Evidence from subdural electrodes in a 36-month-old child. Neuroreport 15, 2625– 2627.
- Formaggio, E., Storti, S.F., Avesani, M., Cerini, R., Milanese, F., Gasparini, A., Acler, M., Mucelli, R.P., Fiaschi, A., Manganotti, P., 2008. EEG and fMRI coregistration to investigate the cortical oscillatory activities during finger movement. Brain Topogr. 21, 100–111.
- Frith, U., Frith, C., 2010. The social brain: allowing humans to boldly go where no other species has been. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B 365, 165–176.
- Galkina, N.S., Boravova, A.I., 1996. The formation of electroencephalographic mu- and alpha-rhythms in children during the second to third years of life. Hum. Physiol. 5, 540–545.
- Gallese, V., Fadiga, L., Fogassi, L., Rizzolatti, G., 1996. Action recognition in the premotor cortex. Brain 119, 593–609.
- Gallese, V., Rochat, M., Cossu, G., Sinigaglia, C., 2009. Motor cognition and its role in the phylogeny and ontogeny of action understanding. Dev. Psychol. 45, 103–113.
- Gastaut, H.J., Bert, J., 1954. EEG changes during cinematographic presentation: moving picture activation of the EEG. Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol. 6, 433–444.
- Gastaut, H., Dongier, M., Courtois, G., 1954. On the significance of "wicket rhythms" ("rhythmes en arceau") in psychosomatic medicine. Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol. 6, 687.
- Gattis, M., Bekkering, H., Wohlschläger, A., 2002. Goal-directed imitation. In: Meltzoff, A.N., Prinz, W. (Eds.), The Imitative Mind: Development, Evolution, and Brain Bases. Cambridge University Press, New York, pp. 183–205.
- Gazzola, V., Keysers, C., 2009. The observation and execution of actions share motor and somatosensory voxels in all tested subjects:

single-subject analyses of unsmoothed fMRI data. Cereb. Cortex 19, 1239–1255.

- Gazzola, V., van der Worp, H., Mulder, T., Wicker, B., Rizzolatti, G., Keysers, C., 2007. Aplasics born without hands mirror the goal of hand actions with their feet. Curr. Biol. 17, 1235–1240.
- Gergely, G., Bekkering, H., Kiraly, I., 2002. Rational imitation in preverbal infants. Nature 415, 755.
- Gervain, J., Mehler, J., Werker, J. F., Nelson, C. A., Csibra, G., Lloyd-Fox, S., Shukla, M., & Aslin, R. N., 2010. Near-infrared spectroscopy: a report from the McDonnell infant methodology consortium. Dev. Cog. Neurosci. doi:10.1016/j.dcn.2010.07.004.
- Gleissner, B., Meltzoff, A.N., Bekkering, H., 2000. Children's coding of human action: cognitive factors influencing imitation in 3-year-olds. Dev. Sci. 3, 405–414.
- Gottlieb, G., 2007. Probabilistic epigenesis. Dev. Sci. 10, 1–11.
- Greenough, W.T., Black, J.E., Wallace, C.S., 1987. Experience and brain development. Child Dev. 58, 539–559.
- Hagne, I., Persson, J., Magnusson, R., Petersén, I., 1973. Spectral analysis via fast fourier transform of waking EEG in normal infants. In: Kellaway, P., Petersén, I. (Eds.), Automation of Clinical Electroencephalography. Raven, New York, pp. 103–143.
- Hamilton, A.F., Brindley, R.M., Frith, U., 2007. Imitation and action understanding in autistic spectrum disorders: how valid is the hypothesis of a deficit in the mirror neuron system? Neuropsychologia 45, 1859–1868.
- Hari, R., 2006. Action–perception connection and the cortical mu rhythm. Prog. Brain Res. 159, 253–260.
- Hari, R., Forss, N., Avikainen, S., Kirveskari, E., Salenius, S., Rizzolatti, G., 1998. Activation of human primary motor cortex during action observation: a neuromagnetic study. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 95, 15061–15065.
- Hari, R., Kujala, M.V., 2009. Brain basis of human social interaction: from concepts to brain imaging. Physiol. Rev. 89, 453–479.
- Hari, R., Salmelin, R., 1997. Human cortical oscillations: a neuromagnetic view through the skull. Trends Neurosci. 20, 44–49.
- Hatfield, G., 2000. The brain's "new" science: psychology, neurophysiology, and constraint. Philos. Sci. 67, S388–S403.
- Henry, C.E., 1944. Electroencephalograms of normal children. Monogr. Soc. Res. Child Dev. 9 (3, serial number 39).
- Heyes, C., 2010. Where do mirror neurons come from? Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 34, 575–583.
- Hickok, G., 2009. Eight problems for the mirror neuron theory of action understanding in monkeys and humans. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 21, 1229–1243.
- Iacoboni, M., 2009. Imitation, empathy and mirror neurons. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 60, 653–670.
- Imada, T., Zhang, Y., Cheour, M., Taulu, S., Ahonen, A., Kuhl, P.K., 2006. Infant speech perception activates Broca's area: a developmental magnetoencephalography study. Neuroreport 17, 957–962.
- Jacob, P., 2008. What do mirror neurons contribute to human social cognition? Mind Lang. 23, 190–223.
- Jastorff, J., Begliomini, C., Fabbri-Destro, M., Rizzolatti, G., Orban, G.A., 2010. Coding observed motor acts: different organizational principles in the parietal and premotor cortex of humans. J. Neurophysiol. 104, 128–140.
- Johnson, M.H., 2010a. Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience, 3rd ed. Wiley–Blackwell, New York, doi:10.1016/j.dcn.2010.07.003.
- Johnson, M.H., 2010b. Interactive Specialization: a domain-general framework for human functional brain development? Dev. Cogn. Neurosci., doi:10.1016/j.dcn.2010.07.003.
- Keysers, C., Kaas, J.H., Gazzola, V., 2010. Somatosensation in social perception. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 11, 417–428.
- Keysers, C., Wicker, B., Gazzola, V., Anton, J.L., Fogassi, L., Gallese, V., 2004. A touching sight: SII/PV activation during the observation and experience of touch. Neuron 42, 335–346.
- Kilner, J.M., Blakemore, S.-J., 2007. How does the mirror neuron system change during development? Dev. Sci. 10, 524–526.
- Kilner, J.M., Neal, A., Weiskopf, N., Friston, K.J., Frith, C.D., 2009. Evidence of mirror neurons in human inferior frontal gyrus. J. Neurosci. 29, 10153–10159.
- Klimesch, W., 1999. EEG alpha and theta oscillations reflect cognitive and memory performance: a review and analysis. Brain Res. Rev. 29, 169–195.
- Kuhl, P.K., Meltzoff, A.N., 1982. The bimodal perception of speech in infancy. Science 218, 1138–1141.
- Kuhl, P.K., 2010. Brain mechanisms in early language acquisition. Neuron 67, 713–727.
- Kuhlman, W.N., 1978. Functional topography of the human mu rhythm. Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol. 44, 83–93.

- Lepage, J.-F., Théoret, H., 2006. EEG evidence for the presence of an action observation–execution matching system in children. Eur. J. Neurosci. 23, 2505–2510.
- Lepage, J.-F., Théoret, H., 2007. The mirror neuron system: grasping others' actions from birth? Dev. Sci. 10, 513–523.
- Lindsley, D.B., 1938. Electrical potentials of the brain in children and adults. J. Genet. Psychol. 19, 285–306.
- Longo, M.R., Azanon, E., Haggard, P., 2010. More than skin deep: body representation beyond primary somatosensory cortex. Neuropsychologia 48, 655–668.
- MacKay, W.A., 2004. Wheels of motion: oscillatory potentials in the motor cortex. In: Riehle, A., Vaadia, E. (Eds.), Motor Cortex in Voluntary Movements: A Distributed System for Distributed Functions. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, pp. 181–212.
- Marshall, P.J., 2009. Relating psychology and neuroscience: taking up the challenges. Perspect. Psychol. Sci. 4, 113–125.
- Marshall, P.J., Bar-Haim, Y., Fox, N.A., 2002. Development of the EEG from 5 months to 4 years of age. Clin. Neurophysiol. 113, 1199–1208.
- Marshall, P.J., Bouquet, C.A., Shipley, T.F., Young, T., 2009. Effects of brief imitative experience on EEG desynchronization during action observation. Neuropsychologia 47, 2100–2106.
- Marshall, P.J., Young, T., Meltzoff, A.N., 2010. Neural correlates of action observation and execution in 14-month-old Infants: an eventrelated EEG desynchronization study. Dev. Sci., doi:10.1111/j.1467-7687.2010.00991.x.
- Meltzoff, A.N., 1988. Infant imitation after a 1-week delay: long-term memory for novel acts and multiple stimuli. Dev. Psychol. 24, 470–476.
- Meltzoff, A.N., 1995. Understanding the intentions of others: reenactment of intended acts by 18-month-old children. Dev. Psychol. 31, 838–850.
- Meltzoff, A.N., 2007a. 'Like me': a foundation for social cognition. Dev. Sci. 10, 126–134.
- Meltzoff, A.N., 2007b. The 'like me' framework for recognizing and becoming an intentional agent. Acta Psychol. 124, 26–43.
- Meltzöff, A.N., Brooks, R., 2008. Self-experience as a mechanism for learning about others: a training study in social cognition. Dev. Psychol. 44, 1257–1265.
- Meltzoff, A.N., Kuhl, P.K., Movellan, J., Sejnowski, T.J., 2009. Foundations for a new science of learning. Science 325, 284–288.
- Meltzoff, A.N., Moore, M.K., 1997. Explaining facial imitation: a theoretical model. Early Dev. Parenting 6, 179–192.
- Miller, G.A., Keller, J., 2000. Psychology and neuroscience: making peace. Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci. 9, 212–215.
- Mukamel, R., Ekstrom, A.D., Kaplan, J., Iacoboni, M., Fried, I., 2010. Singleneuron responses in humans during execution and observation of actions. Curr. Biol. 20, 750–756.
- Muthukumaraswamy, S.D., Johnson, B.W., 2004. Changes in rolandic mu rhythm during observation of a precision grip. Psychophysiology 41, 152–156.
- Muthukumaraswamy, S.D., Johnson, B.W., McNair, N.A., 2004. Mu rhythm modulation during observation of an object-directed grasp. Brain Res. Cogn. Brain Res. 19, 195–201.
- Nelson, C.A., Luciana, M., 2008. Handbook of Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience, 2nd ed. MIT Press, Cambridge, MA.
- Niedermeyer, E., 1997. Alpha rhythms as physiological and abnormal phenomena. Int. J. Psychophysiol. 26, 31–49.
- Nyström, P., 2008. The infant mirror neuron system studied with high density EEG. Soc. Neurosci. 3, 334–347.
- Nyström, P., Ljunghammar, T., Rosander, K., von Hofsten, C., 2010. Using mu rhythm perturbations to measure mirror neuron activity in infants. Dev. Sci., doi:10.1111/j.1467-7687.2010.00979.x.
- Oberman, L.M., Pineda, J.A., Ramachandran, V.S., 2007. The human mirror neuron system: a link between action observation and social skills. Soc. Cogn. Affect Neurosci. 2, 62–66.
- Oishi, N., Mima, T., Ishii, K., Bushara, K.O., Hiraoka, T., Ueki, Y., Fukuyama, H., Hallett, M., 2007. Neural correlates of regional EEG power change. NeuroImage 36, 1301–1312.
- Orgs, G., Dombrowski, J.H., Heil, M., Jansen-Osmann, P., 2008. Expertise in dance modulates alpha/beta event-related desynchronization during action observation. Eur. J. Neurosci. 27, 3380–3384.
- Perry, A., Bentin, S., 2009. Mirror activity in the human brain while observing hand movements: a comparison between EEG desynchronization in the mu-range and previous fMRI results. Brain Res. 1282, 126– 132.
- Perry, A., Bentin, S., Shalev, I., Israel, S., Uzefovsky, F., Bar-On, D., Ebstein, R.P., 2010. Intranasal oxytocin modulates EEG mu/alpha and beta rhythms during perception of biological motion. Psychoneuroendocrinology, doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2010.04.011.

- Pfurtscheller, G., 2003. Induced oscillations in the alpha band: functional meaning. Epilepsia 44 (Suppl. 12), 2–8.
- Pfurtscheller, G., Lopes da Silva, F.H., 1999. Event-related EEG/MEG synchronization and desynchronization: basic principles. Clin. Neurophysiol. 110, 1842–1857.
- Pfurtscheller, G., Neuper, C., Andrew, C., Edlinger, G., 1997. Foot and hand area mu rhythms. Int. J. Psychophysiol. 26, 121–135.
- Pineda, J.A., 2005. The functional significance of mu rhythms: translating "seeing" and "hearing" into "doing". Brain Res. Rev. 50, 57–68.
- Pineda, J.A., 2008. Sensorimotor cortex as a critical component of an 'extended' mirror neuron system: does it solve the development, correspondence, and control problems in mirroring? Behav. Brain Funct. 4, 47.
- Pineda, J.A., Allison, B.Z., Vankov, A., 2000. The effects of self-movement, observation and imagination on mu rhythms and readiness potentials (RP's): toward a brain-computer interface. IEEE Trans. Rehabil. Eng. 8, 219–222.
- Prinz, W., 2006. What re-enactment earns us. Cortex 42, 515-517.
- Reid, V.M., Hoehl, S., Grigutsch, M., Groendahl, A., Parise, E., Striano, T., 2009. The neural correlates of infant and adult goal prediction: evidence for semantic processing systems. Dev. Psychol. 45, 620– 629.
- Repacholi, B.M., Meltzoff, A.N., Olsen, B., 2008. Infants' understanding of the link between visual perception and emotion: 'if she can't see me doing it, she won't get angry'. Dev. Psychol. 44, 561–574.
- Ritter, P., Moosmann, M., Villringer, A., 2009. Rolandic alpha and beta EEG rhythms' strengths are inversely related to fMRI-BOLD signal in primary somatosensory and motor cortex. Hum. Brain Mapp. 30, 1168–1187.
- Rizzolatti, G., Craighero, L., 2004. The mirror-neuron system. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 27, 169–192.
- Rizzolatti, G., Fadiga, L., Gallese, V., Fogassi, L., 1996. Premotor cortex and the recognition of motor actions. Cogn. Brain Res. 3, 131–141.
- Rizzolatti, G., Fogassi, L., Gallese, V., 2001. Neurophysiological mechanisms underlying the understanding and imitation of action. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 2, 661–670.
- Rizzolatti, G., Sinigaglia, C., 2010. The functional role of the parieto-frontal mirror circuit: interpretations and misinterpretations. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 11, 264–274.
- Schmidt, L.A., Fox, N.A., 1998. Electrophysiological studies. I: Quantitative electroencephalography. In: Coffey, C.E., Brumback, R.A. (Eds.), Textbook of Pediatric Neuropsychiatry: Section II. Neuropsychiatric Assessment of the Child and Adolescent. American Psychiatric Press, Washington, DC, pp. 315–329.
- Schütz-Bosbach, S., Prinz, W., 2007. Perceptual resonance: action-induced modulation of perception. Trends Cogn. Sci. 11, 349–355.
- Shimada, S., Hiraki, K., 2006. Infant's brain responses to live and televised action. NeuroImage 32, 930–939.
- Smith, J.R., 1938. The electroencephalogram during normal infancy and childhood: II. The nature and growth of the alpha waves. J. Gen. Psychol. 53, 455–469.
- Smith, J.R., 1941. The frequency growth of the human alpha rhythms during normal infancy and childhood. J. Psychol. 11, 177–198.
- Sommerville, J.A., Woodward, A.L., Needham, A., 2005. Action experience alters 3-month-old infants' perception of others' actions. Cognition 96, B1–B11.
- Southgate, V., Johnson, M.H., El Karoui, I., Csibra, G., 2010. Motor system activation reveals infants' on-line prediction of others' goals. Psychol. Sci. 21, 355–359.
- Southgate, V., Johnson, M.H., Osborne, T., Csibra, G., 2009. Predictive motor activation during action observation in human infants. Biol. Lett. 5, 769–772.
- Stapel, J.C., Hunnius, S., van Elk, M., Bekkering, H., 2010. Motor activation during observation of unusual versus ordinary actions in infancy. Soc. Neurosci., 1–10.
- Streltsova, A., Berchio, C., Gallese, V., Umilta, M.A., 2010. Time course and specificity of sensory-motor alpha modulation during the observation of hand motor acts and gestures: a high density EEG study. Exp. Brain Res. 205, 363–373.
- Stroganova, T.A., Orekhova, E.V., 2007. EEG and infant states. In: de Haan, M. (Ed.), Infant EEG and Event-related Potentials. Psychology Press, New York, pp. 251–287.
- Stroganova, T.A., Orekhova, E.V., Posikera, I.N., 1999. EEG alpha rhythm in infants. Clin. Neurophysiol. 110, 997–1012.
- Turella, L., Pierno, A.C., Tubaldi, F., Castiello, U., 2009. Mirror neurons in humans: consisting or confounding evidence? Brain Lang. 108, 10– 21.
- van Elk, M., van Schie, H.T., Hunnius, S., Vesper, C., Bekkering, H., 2008. You'll never crawl alone: neurophysiological evidence for experience-

dependent motor resonance in infancy. NeuroImage 43, 808-814.

- Voss, M., Ingram, J.N., Haggard, P., Wolpert, D.M., 2006. Sensorimotor attenuation by central motor command signals in the absence of movement. Nat. Neurosci. 9, 26–27.
- Voss, M., Ingram, J.N., Wolpert, D.M., Haggard, P., 2008. Mere expectation to move causes attenuation of sensory signals. PLoS ONE 3, e2866.
- Williamson, R.A., Markman, E.M., 2006. Precision of imitation as a function of preschoolers' understanding of the goal of the demonstration. Dev. Psychol. 42, 723–731.
- Williamson, R.A., Meltzoff, A.N., Markman, E.M., 2008. Prior experiences and perceived efficacy influence 3-year-olds' imitation. Dev. Psychol. 44, 275–285.
- Woodward, A.L., Sommerville, J.A., Gerson, S., Henderson, A.M.E., Buresh, J., 2009. The emergence of intention attribution in infancy. In: Ross, B. (Ed.), The Psychology of Learning and Motivation, vol. 51. Academic Press, Burlington, pp. 187–222.
- Yuan, H., Liu, T., Szarkowski, R., Rios, C., Ashe, J., He, B., 2010. Negative covariation between task-related responses in alpha/beta-band activity and BOLD in human sensorimotor cortex: an EEG and fMRI study of motor imagery and movements. NeuroImage 49, 2596–2606.